Urban History Review Revue d'histoire urbaine

National and Local Definitions of an Environmental Nuisance: Water Pollution and River Decontamination in Six Urban Areas of Quebec, 1945–1980

Stéphane Castonguay and Vincent Bernard

Volume 44, Number 1-2, Fall 2015, Spring 2016

Environmental Nuisances and Political Contestation in Canadian Cities

URI: https://id.erudit.org/iderudit/1037233ar DOI: https://doi.org/10.7202/1037233ar

See table of contents

Publisher(s)

Urban History Review / Revue d'histoire urbaine

ISSN

0703-0428 (print) 1918-5138 (digital)

Explore this journal

érudit

Cite this article

Castonguay, S. & Bernard, V. (2015). National and Local Definitions of an Environmental Nuisance: Water Pollution and River Decontamination in Six Urban Areas of Quebec, 1945–1980. *Urban History Review / Revue d'histoire urbaine*, 44(1-2), 10–23. https://doi.org/10.7202/1037233ar Article abstract

When it created the Water Purification Board in 1961, the Quebec government intended to proceed with a major reorganization of the municipal wastewater treatment and drinking water systems throughout the province. In the following decades, the Department of Municipal Affairs and Environment developed a series of programs and policies for the treatment of wastewater. If water pollution then appeared as a national problem and the subject of a consensual definition, neighbouring communities were facing specific problems that government policies tended to obscure. Our analysis of six municipalities (Drummondville, Sherbrooke, Saint-Hyacinthe, Granby, Trois-Rivières, and Shawinigan) located in three river basins (Saint-François, Yamaska, and Saint-Maurice), each with its own topography and hydrology, population, and industrial growth, and political and cultural history, reveals precisely how communities articulated their different understandings of pollution problems, as well as their distinct definitions of nuisance and means of coping with pollution. By identifying, at the local level, multiple representations of pollution phenomena and practices put forward to decontaminate water, we shed light on the difficulties surrounding the implementation of water treatment infrastructure in municipalities across Quebec between 1945 and 1980.

All Rights Reserved © Urban History Review / Revue d'histoire urbaine, 2016

This document is protected by copyright law. Use of the services of Érudit (including reproduction) is subject to its terms and conditions, which can be viewed online.

https://apropos.erudit.org/en/users/policy-on-use/

This article is disseminated and preserved by Érudit.

Érudit is a non-profit inter-university consortium of the Université de Montréal, Université Laval, and the Université du Québec à Montréal. Its mission is to promote and disseminate research.

https://www.erudit.org/en/

National and Local Definitions of an Environmental Nuisance: Water Pollution and River Decontamination in Six Urban Areas of Quebec, 1945–1980

Stéphane Castonguay and Vincent Bernard

When it created the Water Purification Board in 1961, the Quebec government intended to proceed with a major reorganization of the municipal wastewater treatment and drinking water systems throughout the province. In the following decades, the Department of Municipal Affairs and Environment developed a series of programs and policies for the treatment of wastewater. If water pollution then appeared as a national problem and the subject of a consensual definition, neighbouring communities were facing specific problems that government policies tended to obscure. Our analysis of six municipalities (Drummondville, Sherbrooke, Saint-Hyacinthe, Granby, Trois-Rivières, and Shawinigan) located in three river basins (Saint-François, Yamaska, and Saint-Maurice), each with its own topography and hydrology, population, and industrial growth, and political and cultural history, reveals precisely how communities articulated their different understandings of pollution problems, as well as their distinct definitions of nuisance and means of coping with pollution. By identifying, at the local level, multiple representations of pollution phenomena and practices put forward to decontaminate water, we shed light on the difficulties surrounding the implementation of water treatment infrastructure in municipalities across Quebec between 1945 and 1980.

À partir de 1961, avec la création de la Régie d'épuration des eaux, l'État québécois entreprend de procéder à une réorganisation majeure des systèmes de traitement des eaux usées et d'approvisionnement en eau potable dans les municipalités de la province. Au cours des décennies qui vont suivre, les ministères des Affaires municipales et de l'Environnement mettent au point une série de programmes et de politiques pour améliorer la qualité des eaux usées. Si l'enjeu de la pollution des eaux semble faire consensus à l'échelle provinciale et même, être l'objet d'une définition commune, il demeure que les communautés riveraines sont aux prises avec des problèmes particuliers que les politiques gouvernementales tendent à occulter. Notre analyse de six municipalités (Drummondville, Sherbrooke, Saint-Hyacinthe, Granby, Trois-Rivières et Shawinigan) sises sur les rives de trois rivières (Saint-François, Yamaska and Saint-Maurice), formant différents milieux au regard tant de la topographie et de l'hydrologie que de la croissance démographique et industrielle, révèle précisément que les modalités de prise en charge du phénomène de la pollution laissent transparaître des appréhensions spécifiques de la nuisance et des moyens de l'éradiquer. En identifiant, à l'échelle locale, les multiples représentations des phénomènes de pollution et les pratiques conséquemment mises de l'avant pour procéder à la décontamination de l'eau, nous jetons un éclairage sur les difficultés entourant l'implantation des infrastructures de traitement des eaux à travers le Québec entre 1945 et 1980.

When it created the Water Purification Board in 1961, the Quebec government intended to proceed with a major reorganization of the municipal drinking water and wastewater treatment system throughout the province. Water pollution appeared as a national problem and the subject of a consensual definition, but regional debates constrained the successful implementation of a provincial policy for water sanitation across Quebec municipalities. Indeed, the many programs and millions of dollars invested in municipal infrastructure from 1961 to the late 1970s brought about only a very small improvement. In 1984, six years after the Department of Environment launched the Quebec Water Purification Program with seven billion dollars to invest over a seven-year period, only 6.2 per cent of the province's population benefitted from wastewater treatment facilities. Improvement materialized in the following decade.¹

Our analysis of six medium-sized municipalities (Drummondville and Sherbrooke, Saint-Hyacinthe and Granby, Trois-Rivières and Shawinigan) located in three river basins (Saint-François, Yamaska, and Saint-Maurice) (figure 1)—each with its own geography and hydrology, population growth (table 1), and history of industrial development and riverine relationships—reveals that communities articulated their own specific understandings of what constituted a nuisance and means of coping with



Figure 1: The three river basins and their principal riverine municipalities.

	Shawinigan	Trois-Rivières	Sherbrooke	Drummondville	Saint-Hyacinthe	Granby
1951	26,903	46,074	50,543	14,341	20,236	21,989
1956	28,597	50,483	58,668	26,284	20,439	27,095
1961	32,169	53,477	66,554	27,909	22,354	31,463
1966	30,777	57,540	75,690	29,216	23,781	34,349
1971	27,792	55,869	80,711	31,813	24,562	34,385
1976	24,921	52,518	76,804	29,286	37,500	37,132
1981	23,011	50,466	74,075	27,347	38,246	38,069

Table 1: Urban population of the six municipalities, 1951–1981

Sources: Census of Canada (1951, 1961, 1971, 1981), Annuaire du Québec (1956, 1966, 1976)

water pollution. Because of these specificities, the definitions, problems, and challenges of pollution varied according to the scale at which it was considered, and local approaches to water pollution sometimes clashed with the practices that the provincial government attempted to implement across Quebec. Among other things, provincial institutions often sought regional coordination to establish wastewater treatment facilities, but rarely succeeded in the face of conflicting definitions of water nuisance and competing riverine uses.

Several authors have examined water pollution and river decontamination policies in the second half of the twentieth century,² but rarely have they addressed inter-institutional relations between levels of government for the effective implementation of water management infrastructure. The study of local dissent and debates generated at the regional level over water pollution can, however, enable us to understand how these shaped the definition of a nuisance and facilitated (or did not) the implementation of national interventions,³ as well as the scope and limits of the policies of higher levels of government.⁴ Moreover, while the historiography tends to focus on large urban centres, whose interventions tended to substitute for policies adopted at higher levels of government because of their greater population densities and the larger fiscal resources, the study of medium-sized municipalities can illuminate other processes that are influenced by factors such as regional competition, histories of riverine interactions, and the local valuation of environmental amenities.⁵ It can also illustrate the contribution of smaller municipalities to the political debate at higher levels of government.

Our analysis relies primarily on municipal archives and the regional press to present water pollution as a social phenomenon. Although the degree of water contamination can be measured using criteria such as the concentration of fecal coliforms, suspended solids, and biological oxygen demand, pollution remains a social phenomenon, as degrees of acceptability depend on a society's culture.⁶ In this regard, pollution may be subject to conflicting definitions, according to the identification of different point sources, responsibilities, and causal mechanisms. What matters here is not so much to determine the cause or degree of pollution as to understand how an urban population seized the problem of pollution and sought to solve it. Thus, our analysis focuses on questions such as: which practices did local actors find responsible for contaminating water, what level of contamination was readily accepted by a population, how did municipalities and local populations react when confronted with a polluted river, and how was consensus on the identification and remediation of pollution achieved?

By identifying, at the local level, representations of water pollution and practices put forward to prevent contamination, the article sheds light on the difficulties surrounding the establishment of water treatment infrastructure in municipalities across Quebec between 1945 and 1980. We examine how, as the institutions successively responsible for water pollution in Quebec attempted to cement certain representations of the pollution problem, the actors in different municipalities took up this phenomenon, and how that repeatedly challenged the national approach.

Coping with Water Pollution across Quebec

The provincial government formally recognized the problem of water pollution in Quebec in August 1956, when it passed the act respecting the pollution of water. The preamble of the act declared "the contamination of river and lake water" to be "a serious danger to public health,"⁷ thereby framing the problem in sanitary terms. In the wake of the adoption of the act, the government appointed the Review Committee on Water Pollution to "inquire into the extent and nature and causes of current contamination of waters in the public domain." It further reinforced the sanitary perspective the following year when the minister of health, Arthur Leclerc, required the ministry's engineering division to investigate the safety of the Saint-François, Yamaska, and Saint-Charles Rivers.⁸

The contamination of drinking water had been within the purview of the provincial health service since the late nineteenth century, but outside the realm of sanitary experts and urban reformists, the population had expressed little concern over such issues.⁹ In the aftermath of the Second World War, however, as wildlife biologists and sport anglers began witnessing the impact of water pollution on the aquatic fauna, Gustave Prévost, the head of the Biological Office of the Department of Tourism, Hunting, and Fisheries, set up a pollution control unit to study the effect of industrial waste on fish populations.¹⁰ The Quebec Federation of Fish and Game Associations (which comprised 125 clubs) formed an Anti-Pollution League in 1954 to demand governmental investigations into the contamination of rivers. That same year, it funded a study on the water quality of the Ottawa River by Professor Lucien Piché of the Institut de Chimie, University of Montreal, and a year later it mandated the Institut's director, Claude Allard, to study the Châteauguay and Saint-François Rivers, as well as Lake Saint-Louis.¹¹

The studies by Piché, Allard, and the Biological Office underlined the impact of pollution caused by local industries on sport fishing. Following governmental initiatives in 1956 and 1957, however, the terms of the debate drifted away from these concerns, and issues surrounding water contamination would be addressed only as a public health problem. Admittedly, engineers had so far focused on municipal waterworks and sewage systems, and the engineering division of the Department of Health had started to develop its own expertise on industrial pollution in 1953, when it needed to specify whether swimming in certain water bodies was advisable.¹² Yet, other initiatives contributed to consolidating a sanitary perspective on the problem of water contamination, and cast urban infrastructure as the immediate cause of, and the only solution for, pollution.

Following a socio-sanitary crisis in 1958—the occurrence of a polio epidemic in several cities in Quebec—Leclerc reshuffled the moribund Review Committee on Water Pollution and appointed Gustave Prévost as its head.¹³ This appointment did not, however, anchor the definition of water quality problems as a wildlife issue, which would have been in line with Prévost's previous position in the Department of Tourism, Hunting, and Fisheries. On the contrary, Gustave Prévost had recently argued that "the most serious issue is the threat to public health."¹⁴ Prévost's first move, as head of the Review Committee, was to undertake a study mission at the Ontario Water Resources Commission.

Created to combat water pollution throughout the province in 1956, the Ontario commission primarily targeted domestic sewage waters, and built municipal treatment plants that it initially managed before transferring the responsibility to the municipalities.¹⁵ It provided a framework for the newly elected Quebec Liberal government in its dealings with water pollution¹⁶ when, in the spring of 1961, the government sanctioned the act to remedy the pollution of waters and replaced the Review Committee with the Water Purification Board,¹⁷ with Gustave Prévost as its first president. The Water Purification Board had legal powers and centralized prerogatives formerly shared among public administration entities such as the Department of Health and the Public Utilities Board; all projects dealing with water conduits, sewer mains and wastewater treatment were now the responsibility of the Water Purification Board.¹⁸ Furthermore, the board, whose mandate also included raising public awareness, framed the terms of the debate by using a designation whereby stakeholders and the media discussed the issue of water purification, not the problem of water pollution: the goal was not to

decontaminate rivers whose water was of unsatisfactory quality, but to stop the actors responsible for the contamination of water—and more specifically, municipal services—from dumping their waste in the river.

While the Water Purification Board organized regional meetings to inform municipal councils and manufacturers about the benefits of individual and collective participation in a water purification campaign at the regional level, in practice, provincial policies focused on municipalities. The problem of water pollution was further limited to its municipal source in 1964, when the Department of Municipal Affairs replaced the Water Purification Board with the Quebec Water Board.¹⁹ The mandate of the new board included responsibilities related to water supply so as to simplify procedures for municipal governments in their dealings with the provincial government when they addressed waterrelated issues. The board implemented stricter regulations and forced cities to build water treatment plants—fifty-three plants had been built over the previous three years, and eighty-seven were under construction-and urged municipalities to acquire waterworks owned by private companies for the operation of a municipal water system.

Thus, municipalities and their infrastructure were key elements of the provincial government's approach to the problem of water pollution and its resolution. The existence of a federal subsidy program that enabled Ontario municipalities to acquire water treatment plants had certainly encouraged the Quebec Liberal government to orient its efforts in that direction. Groups such as the Quebec Chamber of Commerce and the Union of Quebec Municipalities, each of which had its own committee on water treatment, also supported the provincial government's initiatives in that direction, although the union expressed concerns about "an application of the law that was so rigid as to force municipalities to engage into immediate spending beyond their means."²⁰ For many municipalities, however, these initiatives were welcome, because their centralizing thrust ended the proliferation of governmental services responsible for water matters.²¹

Yet certain issues remained unresolved and debated at the local level. Fish and game clubs were still mobilized around issues of river quality and the health of the aquatic wildlife, and continued to press the provincial government to protect rivers and regulate industrial effluents. Municipalities forced to clean up their wastewater before discharging it into rivers remained dubious about the significance of their involvement when industries continued to pour in contaminants upstream. While, in previous decades, debates on the industrial or urban origins of river contamination had prevented the identification of liable practices and the implementation of remedial actions, municipalities were now the ones bearing the onus of river pollution.

Oppositions between municipalities and industries were one aspect of a larger debate surrounding the coordination of river users and uses throughout drainage basins. Given the conflicts along rivers over the control of effluents and access to clean water, the Department of Municipal Affairs, through the Water Board, urged municipalities to collaborate, willingly or not. In that respect, the water pollution problem meshed with larger issues of regional governance. Other initiatives at the time aimed to consolidate municipalities, in form and in fact. The provincial government undertook institutional reforms to resolve a fiscal crisis for municipalities facing an imbalance between their revenues and expenses. This problem was related to the large number of municipalities in Quebec (1,672 in 1960)²² and an uneven redistribution of resources from one region to the next. One solution to this problem was to bring together municipalities to facilitate the sharing of financial and technical resources. Some forms of regional institutions were created to take over certain services, such as public transit or police forces, but amalgamation, annexation, and supra-municipal regionalization gained little success.²³

Conservation of the water resource was one of many sectors wherein an intermediate level of government was needed to overcome the fragmented approaches in effect up until then. To justify its interventionism in that domain across Quebec, the provincial government invoked the situation of the Island of Montreal, where the city centre, constantly at odds with the suburbs, had been postponing the building of a wastewater treatment plant, an intervention deemed necessary by the Provincial Health Service since 1930.²⁴ The creation of supramunicipal agencies seemed the key to solving the urgent problems of large urban centres-the situation in Quebec City was similar to the one around Montreal-and provided a model for water supply and treatment that the board sought to extend throughout the province. Starting in 1968, under the board's guidelines, consulting engineering firms conducted regional studies to assess the benefits of pooling waterworks and sewage services and "to plan the equipment required for the disposal of wastewater on a territorial scale in the most economical way possible."25

Thus, another dimension of the problem of water pollution was the need to arbitrate divergent interests among the multiple riverine stakeholders for decisions on the financing and location of sanitary infrastructure. When the Water Board undertook a survey of the principal rivers in Quebec, it inscribed water resources in integrated schemes around drainage basins and identified municipalities and industries that needed to work together for the treatment and supply of a shared resource.²⁶ In many cases, however, local dynamics prevented the implementation of these solutions.

Local Controversies over Water Nuisances and River Uses

The provincial government's representation of water pollution emphasized the sanitary consequences of contaminated rivers and municipalities' responsibility to treat domestic effluents to prevent river contamination and its impact on human health. In line with other governmental policies of the time, municipalities were encouraged to form voluntary groupings to plan the construction of wastewater treatment plants and the coordination of users at a regional level. These elements composed the national outlook on water contamination and its solution. However, riparian actors articulated rationales wherein problems of water pollution at the local, regional, and national scales were addressed in different terms.²⁷

Sherbrooke and Drummondville on the Saint-François River

Water pollution policies at the provincial level evolved alongside controversy over the state of the Saint-François River, as illustrated by the sheer number of studies dedicated to that watercourse.²⁸ From the 1950s on, fish and game clubs in the Eastern Townships enjoined the provincial government to prevent cities and industries from discharging untreated effluents that compromised the success of their restocking activities.²⁹ Among the local clubs that made up the Quebec Federation of Fish and Game Associations and its Anti-Pollution League, the Drummondville Fish and Game Club and the Eastern Townships Association of Fish and Game Clubs were vocal ones that led the federation to adopt a resolution at its annual congress to undertake studies on the pollution of rivers in Quebec.³⁰ The resulting study by Professor Allard in 1956 concluded that the Saint-François, "the most polluted river studied to date in the Province of Quebec,"31 was used as "the main sewer by all riparian municipalities,"32 and at the same time identified three pulp and paper mills within a radius of sixty kilometres as the main causes of industrial pollution. Professor Allard recommended that the river be cleaned up and that industries and municipalities collaborate to "correct this deplorable state of pollution."33

Yet, when governmental authorities addressed the problem of water pollution, their sanitary approach downplayed recreational and ecological issues and encouraged an exclusive focus on municipal infrastructure to overcome the pollution of the Saint-François River. In particular, they presented bacteriological pollution from domestic sewage as more insidious and hence more menacing than industrial pollution; the latter "may give a bad taste and bad smell in water, but did not contribute to increasing significantly the proportion of bacteria." Moreover, municipalities that dumped their wastewater in the river were invited to "proceed with the treatment of their sewage ... if an improvement in the situation was sought."34 Municipalities that blamed industries for the negative impact of their effluents on the quality of the drinking water that they tapped from the river were asked to instead consider the contribution of neighbouring municipalities to the contamination of the Saint-François, especially after the provincial Department of Health released its annual survey on municipal drinking water systems.

As consumers of potable water and producers of wastewater, certain riverine communities were doubly affected by this perspective, because the provincial government required them to acquire infrastructure for water distribution and purification. This was the case for the City of Drummondville, the second-largest urban centre on the Saint-François River. In 1949, following a series of damning annual surveys by the provincial Public Hygiene Unit on the guality of the city's drinking water, city council asked the Department of Health for a study on bacterial pollution caused by upstream municipalities.³⁵ It repeated its request in 1956 after the city's physician required the closure of the municipal beach. That same year, the Canadian Celanese Company closed a beach that it had placed at the disposal of its workers.³⁶ Both beaches were upstream from the water intake of the city's filtration plant. At the request of the Review Committee on Water Pollution, the Sanitary Engineering Division of the Department of Health finally investigated the state of the Saint-François River in 1957. The study encompassed the entire river basin to determine the contribution of all municipalities to river pollution and their ability to supply clean water for domestic consumption. It identified thirteen municipalities that dumped their wastewater into the Saint-Francois, and nineteen others that dumped into one of its tributaries.³⁷ The study proposed banning recreational activities on the Saint-François immediately downstream from sewage discharge, but this was the sole recommendation that did not address the priority of the government: the water intake location.38

Citizens of Drummondville were upset by the fact that their municipality was required to constantly upgrade its drinking water treatment plant and acquire installations to treat its domestic effluents while cities and industries upstream continued to dump their waste into the river.³⁹ The mayor of Drummondville, Marcel Marier, threatened to take legal action against the pulp mills, but to little avail. The pulp and paper industry replied by commissioning an independent expert whose study on the discharge of wastewater in the Saint-François stressed the danger of bacteriological pollution from municipal sewage and concluded that effluents from the mills had a minimal impact on water quality, thanks to the turbidity caused by their dams.⁴⁰

Meanwhile, citizens of Drummondville went after the City of Sherbrooke, the regional urban centre and the largest municipality on the Saint-François, for the thirty-four of its sewers flowed directly into the river, and the eleven others that did so indirectly via a tributary, the Magog River. Professor Allard had already identified Sherbrooke as the largest producer of municipal sewage in his 1956 study and had highlighted Sherbrooke's capacity to treat its wastewater, given its size and financial resources. With the support of city council, citizens of Drummondville set up the Eastern Townships Anti-Pollution Regional Committee to "define the means to be adopted to stop pollution," and petitioned the City of Sherbrooke to build a wastewater treatment plant.⁴¹

The City of Sherbrooke remained deaf to the calls of the committee because it did not want to use the Saint-François River to supply its population with drinking water. Sherbrooke's mayor, Armand Nadeau, was fully cognizant of the fact that other municipalities used the Saint-François for water supply, but remarked only upon the high costs associated with wastewater treatment.⁴² For the citizens of Drummondville, it was the proximity of Sherbrooke's population to alternative water streams for the enjoyment of swimming and fishing activities that explained their relative indifference to the polluted state of the Saint-François.⁴³ Indeed, Sherbrooke's urban river was the Magog River, a tributary of the Saint-François, from which the city tapped its potable water and along which the urban territory expanded rapidly after the Second World War. Both in terms of supplying its citizens with drinking water and providing them with amenities, Sherbrooke was focused on the Magog River and scarcely considered amending its uses of the Saint-François River.

At that time, however, the City of Drummondville was undertaking the second expansion of its water treatment plant in seven years and seeking the collaboration of stakeholders across the drainage basin to restore the quality of Saint-François River. These initiatives followed a survey of the Saint-François by the Water Board in 1968, which concluded that "corrections should not be made only by the riverine population of the Saint-François River, but by those responsible for the pollution throughout the drainage basin."44 For the board, the major riverine actors needed to acknowledge their contribution to the pollution of the Saint-François and to the implementation of remedial actions.⁴⁵ The board therefore specifically targeted discharges from paper mills along the stretch of the river between the towns of East Angus and Windsor⁴⁶ and established a timetable for the construction of municipal sewage treatment plants (1970–1976) and industrial wastewater treatment plants (1970-1974).

Following these interventions by the board, the Drummondville Chamber of Commerce presided over the formation of the Committee for the Remediation of the Saint-François River, in order "to give back to the population its rivers, from the point of view of both leisure and economic activity."⁴⁷ Fourteen municipalities joined the committee. Moreover, regional planners envisioned the establishment of tourist sites along the Saint-François River. According to them, the river was one of the few natural attractions in a region whose landscape had been denuded and flattened by nearly two centuries of colonization. The Drummondville Chamber of Commerce and Mayor Marier asked the provincial government for a section of shoreline downstream from the city to "give the banks a certain recreational and touristic vocation."⁴⁸

When a 1973 white paper on regional planning further insisted on the recreational vocation of the Saint-François, the committee claimed that the pollution of the river compromised the future of the tourist industry around Drummondville.⁴⁹ For the Sherbrooke City Council, however, the economic prosperity of the region was not to be conflated or compared with that of a particular city. Despite pressures for the decontamination of the river and control of domestic sewage, the Sherbrooke City Council recognized that "sanitation of the St. Francis River brings some improvement to the lives of citizens of Sherbrooke, but they would benefit more from the sanitation of the Magog River, even if one considers only the perspective of leisure."⁵⁰ It elected to install recreational infrastructure along the Magog River, where the expansion of Sherbrooke had taken place through a series of land annexations since 1947.⁵¹ To that effect, it set up the Committee on Health and Improvement of the Magog River, a para-municipal organization, in 1975 to create a recreational area on the riverside.⁵² The city was following in the footsteps of a citizen initiative, the Movement for Environmental Protection, formed by citizens, as well as professors and students of the University of Sherbrooke, to develop a "popular river" along the Magog.

Only once Sherbrooke's demographics and frontiers extended to the point of embracing the shores of the Saint-François did the city manifest a willingness to treat its effluents and consider the construction of a wastewater treatment plant for the urban community. The provincial government's regionalization policy of the 1970s had resulted in Sherbrooke supplying water to neighbouring municipalities along the Saint-François River: Fleurimont (1970), Ascot Township (1971), and Rock Forest (1973),⁵³ thereby moving Sherbrooke's main axis of growth away from the Magog River.⁵⁴ The new designation of the para-municipal organization, the Committee on Health and Improvement of the Magog and Saint-François Rivers, illustrated this shift, wherein the contamination of the Saint-François was henceforth the focus of attention of the municipal council and citizens of Sherbrooke.⁵⁵

Saint-Hyacinthe and Granby on the Yamaska River

After initially approaching the Saint-François River as its main "laboratory" for tackling problems of water pollution in Quebec, the provincial government situated the Yamaska River at the heart of its water policies from the late 1960s on.⁵⁶ The Yamaska River was less densely populated than the Saint-François River, and few heavy industries dotted its course. However, it ran across an agricultural region that was intensifying its production in the second half of twentieth century. Moreover, manufacturers in light industries such as textile or agri-food production had increased their use of the river for waste disposal. Governmental policies called upon riverine municipalities to modify their wastewater treatment facilities, yet neglected other potential contaminants emanating from these sources.

Because of its geographical position on the last portion of the river before it reached the Saint-Lawrence, and because it was the largest urban centre in the drainage basin, the City of Saint-Hyacinthe was notably concerned by the water quality of the Yamaska. Twice it appealed to the Department of Health to prevent upstream municipalities from dumping their sewage into the river: once in 1947, when Saint-Damase planned to implement a sewer system, and again in 1955, when Douville planned to expand its sewer system and dump its wastewater near the water intake of Saint-Hyacinthe's filtration plant.⁵⁷ The plant's superintendent, Jean Blanchard, warned the Saint-Hyacinthe City Council that "as no sewers are disinfected, they are a constant threat from a bacteriological point of view, affect the taste, smell, and colour of the river water, and cause additional expenses to treat this water."⁵⁸ In both cases, the response of the

Department of Health was the same: the filtration plant countered the slight increase in pollution and ensured a water supply of satisfactory quality.⁵⁹ Like Drummondville, Saint-Hyacinthe had to rely on its infrastructure and seek the cooperation of neighbouring towns to avoid contamination of its drinking water.

Granby, the second-largest urban centre on the Yamaska River, was also concerned by wastewater discharges into the Yamaska, which had been dammed to form Lake Boivin, its drinking water reserve.⁶⁰ During periods of low water, the proliferation of algae in the lake affected the quality of the water that Granby pumped to supply its citizens and industries. The algae found its nutrients in discharges from the town of Waterloo and runoff from agricultural activities.⁶¹ In a context of rising residential and industrial demand, the availability of clean water from the Yamaska became a popular concern and an electoral issue during the municipal election of 1964. Three years after the mayoral election of Paul-O. Trépanier under the slogan "It's time to change water,"62 the city alleviated the demand for drinking water by implementing measures put forward two decades earlier: raising the level of the lake and digging another reservoir of 260 million gallons.63

While the two municipalities complained about the poor quality of the water upstream from their intake, they themselves were also responsible for contaminating the Yamaska. Indeed, a preliminary report produced in 1960 by the Sanitary Engineering Division of the Department of Health revealed that portions of the Yamaska immediately downstream from Saint-Hyacinthe and Granby were "polluted to the point of causing nuisances."⁶⁴

For the Sanitary Engineering Division, as for the Water Purification Board, municipal discharges were the main source of contamination of the Yamaska River, and wastewater treatment the solution to the pollution problem.⁶⁵ The City of Saint-Hyacinthe took steps in that direction and hired a consulting engineering firm in 1965 to study the wastewater situation on and around its territory, but worried that the creation of a regional body, as envisioned by the board, might cause conflicts with neighbouring municipalities on a number of issues, especially the guestion of cost allocation.⁶⁶ The mayor of Saint-Hyacinthe, Grégoire Girard, and the Department of Municipal Affairs thus perceived municipal merger as a means of expediting the construction of a treatment plant.⁶⁷ As for Granby, whose municipal sewers drained directly into the Yamaska, the Water Branch of the Department of Natural Resources recommended that it figure among the highest priorities for the construction of a collecting sewer and wastewater treatment plant.68

Efforts to counter the dumping of municipal wastewater into the river suffered from the statutory impotence of the Water Board and its successor, the Environmental Protection Services.⁶⁹ That was the conclusion reached by one scientist at the National Institute of Scientific Research, who linked the difficulties of the Environmental Protection Services to "its role as a standard-setter and not that of an architect governing the implementation of equipment."⁷⁰ The Environmental Protection Services felt these

difficulties keenly when it came to the financing of wastewater treatment plants and the inception of construction projects. Its authority was further undermined when municipalities opposed each other or confronted the provincial government, especially over matters concerning the devolution of responsibilities for the source of river contamination and the residual authority to manage the infrastructure needed for decontamination. For example, when the Environmental Protection Services issued an order requiring Saint-Hyacinthe to undertake the construction of a regional intercepting sewer in 1976, the municipality appealed to the Quebec Municipal Commission, invoking the inadequacy of the provincial government's contribution to the financing of construction.⁷¹ Representatives of Saint-Hyacinthe, Granby, and other municipalities claimed that the statutory subsidies provided to assist municipalities in the decontamination of the river basin were inadequate, and that, "[given] the magnitude of [the] task," it amounted to "a provincial responsibility in the same way as for other public services."72 They also argued that the number of municipalities asked to contribute to the decontamination of the river was too small when one considered all the municipalities implicated. According to them, rural municipalities contributed to the pollution of the Yamaska as much as any urban centre, especially because of agricultural runoff, yet little was demanded of them.73

Difficulties in obtaining cooperation among river users became more complex when the provincial government attempted to coordinate its departmental interventions for the integrated management of the Yamaska River. Following a study on the hydroelectric development of the upper Yamaska River produced for the Department of Natural Resources,74 an order-in-council of 3 July 1968, declared the Yamaska River basin a "special area for water management." Thereafter, the Quebec Planning Office developed a river basin management plan for the Yamaska (Plan Yamaska).⁷⁵ The office attempted to reconcile all users and uses of the Yamaska at the scale of the basin, starting with provincial government departments: Natural Resources for flow regulation and flood protection, Lands and Forests for reforestation and protection of the river banks, Agriculture for land drainage and irrigation, Tourism, Fishing, and Hunting for recreational activities, and Municipal Affairs (including the Quebec Water Board and the Environmental Protection Services) for water supply and wastewater treatment.

Through this pilot project, the Quebec Planning Office articulated a model that it wished to export across the province for the "rational management" of rivers. Its goal was to stimulate the socioeconomic development of large municipalities on any given river basin, and water pollution was only one of several dimensions that river users were required to consider. In line with the guidelines of the Water Board, the plan addressed urban municipalities, but at the expense of rural areas.⁷⁶

However, the Yamaska River ran in a region at the forefront of the intensification of agricultural production in Quebec, and it was particularly affected by fertilizer runoff and animal waste. In the early 1970s, the local press regularly reported cases of pig slurry spills in the river.⁷⁷ In 1977, inspectors from the Environmental Protection Services took a pig farmer to court for dumping manure directly into the Yamaska. Despite the fact that the Saint-Hyacinthe District Superior Court found the producer guilty,⁷⁸ the use of the river as a manure disposal pit exposed many shortcomings in the monitoring of agricultural waste. This situation resulted in part from the difficult interdepartmental management of the Plan Yamaska. For example, the Department of Agriculture made the drainage of agricultural land a priority, and runoff actually increased, despite measures by the Department of Lands and Forests, such as the reforestation of riverbanks, to reduce the impact of agricultural activities on the river. The department's priority of increasing agricultural production had little to do with the Plan Yamaska in terms of impact on water quality, in addition to nullifying attempts by the Department of Lands and Forests to control soil erosion and sediment runoff.79

Furthermore, agricultural waste was not the sole contaminant that governmental policies neglected and that deterred urban municipalities from establishing wastewater treatment facilities.⁸⁰ Heavily present in many towns along the Yamaska River, textile manufacturers were often accused of discharging dyes in the river, especially after episodes of "red water crisis."81 A first episode deprived the people of Saint-Hyacinthe of drinking water for eleven days in 1972, and subsequent episodes offered the local press and the mayor of Saint-Hyacinthe, Pierre-André Hamel, opportunities to criticize the Environmental Protection Services for its inability to find the source of the contaminant, highlight its "incompetence" and "negligence," and even describe its performance as "absolutely pathetic."⁸² The Environmental Protection Services suspected a carpet factory in Acton Vale, the Peerless Rug Company, of dumping dyes and detergents into the Black River, a tributary of the Yamaska, ten kilometres upstream from Saint-Hyacinthe, but could not establish "a link of judicial value between the company and the substance that affected the filtration plant in Saint-Hyacinthe."83 Furthermore, it argued that it was impossible to identify substances in the water without the cooperation of the nearly 175 industrial plants operating upstream from Saint-Hyacinthe.

Thus, the production of one large territory around the Yamaska through an integrated scheme of river basin management brought together municipal and provincial governmental institutions with different leverage—rural and urban municipalities, and provincial government agencies and departments. They not only had to reconcile their activities and uses of the Yamaska River, but also their understanding of who was responsible for the causes of water pollution, as the alternate singling out of contaminants of domestic, industrial, and agricultural origin thwarted riverine relations.

Shawinigan and Trois-Rivières on the Saint-Maurice River

While the provision of drinking water for domestic use became the most pressing issue around the Saint-François and Yamaska Rivers, debates on the contamination of the Saint-Maurice River revolved mainly around recreational uses. A lower urban density around the Saint-Maurice meant that a smaller volume of municipal effluents was discharged into the river than into the Saint-François or the Yamaska. Debates on drinking water quality were all the more attenuated by the fair distance that separated the riverine municipalities, as was the need for regional cooperation to coordinate the uses of the Saint-Maurice or to construct wastewater treatment facilities for downstream municipalities.

For industrialists and politicians alike, the flow of the Saint-Maurice sufficed to dilute the pollution load of effluents, despite the fact that heavy industry punctuated the course of the river.⁸⁴ For example, Shawinigan, arguably the cradle of the second industrial revolution in Canada, housed an aluminum smelter and electrochemical plants whose effluents included phenolic compounds, lime, and various heavy metals. Moreover, the Saint-Maurice, just like the Saint-François, was well endowed with pulp and paper mills; the Canadian International Paper in La Tuque, the Laurentide in Grand'Mère, the Belgo in Shawinigan, and the Wagayamack and St. Lawrence Paper in Trois-Rivières put the Saint-Maurice River at risk, both from industrial effluents and log driving activities. The river presented a high degree of contamination from "black liquor"-a residue from manufacturing processes containing sodium hydroxide, lime, sulphide, and organic acids-and suspended solids from decomposed logs. Yet, in the two decades following the Piché and Allard studies of 1955 and 1956, the Saint-Maurice remained impervious to the controversy generated by those studies, as the policies selected by the provincial government to address the problems were related to the safety of drinking water and the treatment of domestic wastewater.

Rather than having "to filter and treat the water of the river," most riverine cities opted not to draw their supply from the Saint-Maurice. Thus, in Shawinigan, issues around a safe water intake stirred up city council meetings against the municipality of Grand'Mère, located upstream, but less to denounce the discharge of its effluent into the Saint-Maurice than to assert the right to pump water from a lake on its territory.85 The occasional complaint was heard from two municipalities downstream from Shawinigan. In Baie-de-Shawinigan, residents denounced the odours emanating from the Shawinigan River, a tributary of the Saint-Maurice bordered by the Belgo pulp and paper mill and the electrochemical plants of Canadian Industries Limited and DuPont Company.⁸⁶ However, as Shawinigan had provided the village with drinking water since 1921 for the very reason that Shawinigan's sewage poured into the Shawinigan River upstream from the village's water intake, such recriminations were ineffectual.⁸⁷ For its part, Shawinigan-Sud, also connected to the aqueduct of the City of Shawinigan, prohibited access to the municipal beach and advised against swimming in the Saint-Maurice in 1950.88

Unlike these isolated disputes, which did not translate into sustained public mobilizations, the recreational use of the

Saint-Maurice did stir up controversy. In Shawinigan, journalists complained that the sole occupants of the riverbanks around the city were the lime deposits from industrial wastewater. They also condemned the indifference and cowardice of people "who couldn't care less about water pollution," which illustrates that the population exhibited a degree of tolerance by continuing to swim in the river.⁸⁹ Located on Melville Island, facing the city, the Shawinigan Swimming Club found itself facing water whose quality was deteriorating, "which made swimming in the waters of the river dangerous for its members."⁹⁰ Yet, in 1961, the club had been reorganized to found a corporation that could raise the money needed to build a swimming pool for its members. Located on a beach on Melville Island, the "pool" was a swimming area set up in the middle of the Saint-Maurice River.⁹¹

At this latitude of the Saint-Maurice River, the main contaminant was not a tiny fecal coliform, but rather the four-foot logs driven down the river by the hundreds of millions. As far as the members of the St. Maurice Boating Club in Shawinigan were concerned, the St. Maurice River Boom and Driving Company prevented the normal practice of navigation on the river. The company stopped its activities to allow for the two weeks of the International Classic-a canoe race between La Tuque and Trois-Rivières-but otherwise, logs crowded the river. A water body some one hundred kilometres long between La Tuque and Shawinigan, the river was an attraction for the members of the St. Maurice Boating Club, who demanded that the Boom and Driving Company mark off a log-free channel throughout the boating season. Thanks to the growing popularity of power boating, yacht clubs in Shawinigan and the neighbouring towns of Grand'Mère and La Tuque secured the Boom and Driving Company's promise to cease its activities during summer weekends, but no more.92

The situation was different in Trois-Rivières, whose supply of water from the Saint-Maurice River had been a source of difficulties since the beginning of the twentieth century.⁹³ Located at the confluence of the Saint-Lawrence, the portion of the Saint-Maurice facing Trois-Rivières was the recipient of its sewage, as well as that of Cap-de-la-Madeleine, the neighbouring town on the other bank. In 1946, the City of Trois-Rivières contemplated getting all its water through tubular Layne wells drilled by International Water Supply. After a wave of drilling, it ceased pumping its water from the Saint-Maurice and using chlorine in its water.⁹⁴ However, after reaching 90 per cent in 1946, the proportion of water supplied by wells fell below the 50 per cent mark in the mid-1950s, and Trois-Rivières resumed pumping drinking water from the Saint-Maurice. After the discovery of impurities-crenothrix bacteria-in the wells, the city acknowledged having to abandon this alternative mode of supply and build a new treatment plant to purify the water pumped from the Saint-Maurice.⁹⁵ The plant began its operation the same year that the Water Purification Board was created. Yet the cities of Trois-Rivières and Cap-de-la-Madeleine continued to install sewers on the shores of the Saint-Maurice, including two in the open "that spread a foul and suffocating smell."96 Trois-Rivières

did not reconsider the workings of its own sewage system and its discharge into the Saint-Maurice River, but in January 1962, the city council asked the board to investigate the sewers of Shawinigan Chemicals, an electrochemical company established upstream on the shore of the Saint-Maurice, and those of Shawinigan and Grand'Mère, because Trois-Rivières had to use large quantities of chemical products at its filtration plant to fight the "impurities found in the raw water."

While the population tolerated unpalatable, heavily chlorinated drinking water altered by industrial and municipal effluents, public discontent became manifest when the river's recreational uses were compromised. In the summer of 1962, the City of Trois-Rivières opened a municipal beach on Saint-Quentin Island, at the confluence of the Saint-Maurice and Saint-Lawrence rivers, for its residents and those of Cap-de-la-Madeleine.⁹⁷ Since acquiring the island in 1947, the city had set up a beach, and the St. Maurice Yacht Club had built a marina to accommodate the growing number of outboards. In 1966, rashes and earaches among young children led a biologist from the Centre for University Studies in Trois-Rivières, Guy Vaillancourt, to warn against the dangers of swimming in the Saint-Maurice. He sampled the river to assess its degree of contamination and found an E. coli concentration of twice the threshold value.⁹⁸ Because these results jeopardized the use of the municipal beach, the city council decided to use chlorinating rooms for wastewater treatment to make bathing safe again. The following summer, however, the Committee for the Development, Purification, and Water Protection of the Mauricie, chaired by Vaillancourt, found that water contamination at the Saint-Quentin Island beach reached five times the standards set by the Department of Health. According to Vaillancourt, and much to the annoyance of the mayor of Trois-Rivières, René Matteau, the chlorination rooms were ineffective.99

Debates on the safety of the water for swimming resumed annually between Vaillancourt and the city's mayor (or its engineers).¹⁰⁰ The city contemplated redirecting its sewage to the Saint-Lawrence to protect the swimmers of the Saint-Maurice, but did not proceed. Then, in 1970, the city obtained a loan for the construction of a new interceptor, but the council decided to divert the money to construct storm sewers connected to the existing system. For the general manager of Trois-Rivières, water pollution of the Saint-Maurice River was due to upstream municipalities and the discharge from their industrial and domestic sewers.¹⁰¹ Moreover, he expressed satisfaction about the workings of chlorinating rooms located at the outlet of the main sewers. In the summer of 1971, Professor Vaillancourt once again demonstrated the presence of E. coli beyond the permissible standards, but the director of the city's recreation department dismissed these warnings. The beach on Saint-Quentin Island remained accessible, but the people of Trois-Rivières abandoned it and frequented the city's swimming pools instead.¹⁰² Finally, in 1973, the recreation department did not assign any lifeguards to Saint-Quentin Island and posted signs warning the population that swimming at the site was not

recommended.¹⁰³ That same year, the provincial Environmental Protection Services ordered the City of Trois-Rivières to push back its water intake in the Saint-Maurice River without delay.¹⁰⁴

Despite the intensive industrial activity around the Saint-Maurice River and the concomitant pollution load, a systematic study of the river and its water was undertaken only in 1973, when the Environmental Protection Services launched the second phase of the Quebec river survey initiated by the Water Board in 1968.¹⁰⁵ Conducted to "qualify and quantify all sources of pollution and analyze their effects on the quality of water throughout the river basin," the survey identified the sources of domestic and industrial pollution in Trois-Rivières, Shawinigan, Grand'Mère, and La Tuque, with sampling stations located upstream and downstream from those municipalities. Biologists, who were asked to assess "the self-purifying power of the river,"106 and to determine how "water quality conditions the presence of recreational development," found that the flow of the river no longer eliminated compounds discharged by pulp and paper mills or restored oxygen mobilized by decomposing organic matter.¹⁰⁷ Yet, as late as 1980, a representative of the Department of the Environment was still able to claim that "the Saint-Maurice will regenerate itself with pure water from the north."108 Thus, the self-cleansing power of the river to mitigate the risks associated with recreational water use remained firmly anchored in the representations of the Saint-Maurice, while filtration plants palliated the lack of water treatment facilities for municipal and industrial effluents.

Conclusion

Two years after its creation in 1973, the Environmental Protection Services had its budget slashed by the Liberal government, thereby limiting the effectiveness of its interventions against water pollution across the province. Moreover, in conjunction with the federal government, it focused its efforts on municipal effluents discharged into the Saint-Lawrence River, thereby neglecting the contamination of urban streams throughout the province except for in the large urban communities of Montreal, Quebec City, and Hull.¹⁰⁹ Industrial effluents, it claimed, could not be remedied systematically because of the difficulty of accurately identifying the point source of contamination. Following the election of a new provincial government in 1976, the designation of separate departments for municipal and environmental affairs was an opportunity to boost the earlier efforts of the defunct Water Board with the launching of the Quebec Water Purification Program in 1978.

The lack of fiscal resources and political will was not the only problem preventing the construction of municipal wastewater treatment facilities. The six riverine communities studied in this article all faced water contamination, but they did not react homogeneously to the provincial government's initiatives. Although water pollution emerged as a public problem more or less simultaneously throughout the province, the identification of its causes and remedies raised locally specific issues that inhibited the implementation of a single solution.

Local debates illustrated the limited effectiveness of provincial policies and the inability-or lack of inclination-of political authorities to capture the political dynamics in regional settings. Inter-municipal and intergovernmental relations also revealed people's perceptions of the scope and intensity of environmental damage and health threats, and consequently how the phenomenon of pollution was understood and defined. The regionalization that the provincial government started to implement from the 1960s on may have facilitated the workings of the Quebec Water Purification Program, since municipalities were now sharing administrative institutions to arbitrate competing interests. Moreover, by expanding the fluvial space affected by the presence of contaminants, these institutions extended the number of community members called upon to react to the alteration of the riverine environment, and provided a forum for the articulation of a common understanding of pollution problems. They also erased the advantages offered by access to alternative watercourses for environmental amenities and drinking water supply for populations that discharged their untreated effluents into rivers yet remained unaffected by their deteriorating water quality. These factors contributed to the local articulation of what represented a nuisance and were decisive for the three rivers studied, where stakeholders' inability to reach agreement on what needed to be done first to address water pollution rendered the treatment of wastewater downstream of guestionable value. Unlike these medium-size municipalities, large urban centres had to deal with smaller suburbs, but rarely did they have to negotiate with neighbours of similar size or equivalent political strength.

While governmental initiatives appear to have ignored the perception of a nuisance and its acceptability for specific communities, local debates did inform water pollution policies at the provincial level. Far from strictly constituting a national phenomenon, pollution was a local reality whose dimensions were measured according to a community's extent across the river drainage basin and its mobilizing capacity, the number and political strength of stakeholders involved in the negotiations surrounding the installation of wastewater treatment facilities, the type of contaminants to be considered and the acceptable level of contamination, the availability of an alternative water body, and the type of riverine uses to be abandoned. All these elements shaped the space of contestation and contamination. Along with the consolidation of regional governments to arbitrate diverging interests and the amalgamation of municipalities that enlarged the population and territory to be served by the river, they contributed to a reformulation of what constituted a nuisance for the provincial government.

Acknowledgement

A grant from the Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council of Canada made this research possible. Jonathan Bernier and Hubert Samson provided invaluable research assistance. Special thanks to the staff and archivists at Hydro-Québec, Shawinigan, Trois-Rivières, and Drummondville, and the historical societies of Drummond, Haute-Yamaska, Saint-Hyacinthe, and Sherbrooke.

Notes

- 1 Paul-André Linteau, René Durocher, Jean-Claude Robert, and François Ricard, *Histoire du Québec contemporain* (Montreal: Boréal, 1989), 2:629. The facilities for the urban communities of Montreal and Quebec City, which were built in the 1990s, accounted for 60 per cent of the wastewater treatment capacity in Quebec at that time. See D. Ballay and J. F. Blais, "Le traitement des eaux usées," *Revue des sciences de l'eau/Journal of Water Science* 11 (1998): 77–86.
- 2 Mark Cioc, The Rhine: An Eco-Biography (Seattle: University of Washington Press, 2002); Thomas Lekan, "Saving the Rhine: Water, Ecology, and Heimat in Post-World War II Germany," in Rivers in History: Perspectives on Waterways in Europe and North America, ed. Christof Mauch and Thomas Zeller, 110–136 (Pittsburgh: University of Pittsburgh Press, 2008); Craig E. Colten, "Fluid Geographies: Urbanizing River Basins," in Urban Rivers: Remaking Rivers, Cities, and Space in Europe and North America, ed. Stéphane Castonguay and Matthew Evenden, 201–18 (Pittsburgh: University of Pittsburgh Press, 2012); Christelle Gramaglia, "De la passion de la pêche à la dénonciation des pollutions. Mise en forme d'une revendication (1958–1978)," Les Annales des Mines. Responsabilité et Environnement 46 (April 2007): 53-59; Gabrielle Bouleau, "Pollution des rivières: mesurer pour démoraliser les contestations. Des plaintes des pêcheurs aux chiffres des experts," in Une autre histoire des "Trente Glorieuses." Modernisation, contestations et pollutions dans la France d'après-guerre, ed. Christophe Bonneuil, Céline Pessis, and Sezin Topçu, 211-229 (Paris: La Découverte, 2013).
- 3 Pierre Lascoumes, Action publique et environnement (Paris: Presses universitaires de France, 2012), 9–10.
- 4 Arn Keeling, "Urban Waste Sinks as a Natural Resource: The Case of the Fraser River," Urban History Review/Revue d'histoire urbaine 34, no. 1 (2005): 58-70; S. Bocking, "Constructing Urban Expertise: Professional and Political Authority in Toronto, 1940–1970," Journal of Urban History 33, no. 1 (2006): 51-76; Timothy M. Collins, Edward K. Muller, and Joel A. Tarr, "Pittsburgh's Three Rivers: From Industrial Infrastructure to Environmental Asset," in Rivers in History: Perspectives on Waterways in Europe and North America, ed. Christof Mauch and Thomas Zeller, 41-62 (Pittsburgh: University of Pittsburgh Press, 2008); Christopher Armstrong, Matthew Evenden, and Henry Vivian Nelles, The River Returns: An Environmental History of the Bow (Montreal: McGill-Queen's University Press, 2009); Jérôme Rollin. "La protection des petites rivières périurbaines dans les Bouches-du-Rhône depuis les années 1960: Une analyse de la construction locale de la norme environnementale," Géocarrefour 85, no. 3 (2010): 229-240; Michèle Dagenais, Montréal et l'eau: Une histoire environnementale (Montreal: Boréal, 2011).
- 5 Mario Carrier and Patrick Gingras, "Les villes moyennes. Analyse démographique et économique, 1971–2001: note de recherche," *Recherches sociographiques* 45, no. 3 (2004): 569–592; Y. Duplessis and J. Hétu, *Les pouvoirs des municipalités en matière de protection de l'Environnement* (Cowansville: Éditions Yvon Blais, 1992), 235.
- 6 Karen Bickerstaff and Gordon Walker, "The Place(s) of Matter: Matter out of Place—Public Understandings of Air Pollution," *Progress in Human Geography* 27, no. 1 (2003): 45–67; Patrick Fournier, "De la souillure à la pollution, un essai d'interprétation des origines de l'idée de pollution"; and Sabine Barles, "L'invention des eaux usées: l'assainissement de Paris, de la fin de l'Ancien Régime à la Seconde Guerre mondiale," in *The Modern Demon: Pollution in Urban and Industrial European Societies*, ed. Christoph Bernhardt and Geneviève Massard-Guilbaud, 33–56 and 129–156 (Clermont-Ferrand: Presses Universitaires Blaise-Pascal, 2002); Romain Garcier, "The Placing of Matter: Industrial Water Pollution and the Construction of Social Order in Nineteenth-Century France," Journal of Historical Geography 30, no. 1 (2009): 1–11; Mary Douglas, *Purity and Danger: An Analysis of Concepts of Pollution and Taboo* (London: Routledge and Keegan Paul, 1966).
- 7 Statuts de la province de Québec, 4-5 Élizabeth II, c 11.

- 8 R. R. Carrier and J. P. Gourdeau, *Étude de la pollution des eaux de la St-François* (Quebec: Division du génie sanitaire, ministère de la Santé du Québec, 1960).
- 9 François Guérard, Histoire de la santé au Québec (Montreal: Boréal, 1996).
- 10 Yves Hébert, Une histoire de l'écologie au Québec: Les regards sur la nature des origines à nos jour (Quebec: GID, 2006): 414–458.
- 11 Claude Allard, Étude de la pollution des cours d'eaux de la province de Québec (Montreal: Fédération des associations de chasse et pêche du Québec, 1955).
- 12 Ministère de la Santé du Québec, Rapport annuel (1954), 22.
- 13 "L'épuration des cours d'eau," La Parole, 5 May 1960; "Une loi pour le contrôle de la pollution des eaux," Le Devoir, 25 April 1960.
- 14 Paul Sauriol, "La pollution des eaux," Le Devoir, 19 January 1956.
- 15 G. Prévost, "Numéro spécial: Rapport sur un voyage d'information pour étudier le contrôle de la pollution des eaux en Ontario," *Journal de bord de l'Office de biologie* 3, no. 69 (8 November 1960): 1–10.
- 16 Gustave Prévost, "La pollution des eaux," Journal de bord de l'Office de biologie 4, no. 75 (9 March 1961): 680–683.
- 17 Statuts de la province de Québec, 9–10 Élizabeth II, c 16; "Québec: offensive contre la pollution des eaux. Subventions aux municipalités pour des usines d'épuration," Le Devoir, 30 May 1961.
- 18 Ministère de la Santé, Rapport annuel (1961), 25.
- 19 Statuts de la province de Québec, 12-13 Élizabeth II, c 183.
- 20 "La mémoire de la Chambre de commerce sur l'épuration," *Le Devoir*, 15 June 1962; "La pollution des eaux," *Le Devoir*, 11 March 1961.
- 21 "Selon l'Union des Municipalités, le problème de l'épuration des eaux est d'une urgence extrême dans la province," *Le Nouvelliste*, 24 May 1962; "Les ingénieurs réclament une Régie des eaux dotée de pouvoirs quasi judiciaires," *Le Devoir*, 30 April 1963; "Laporte annonce la création de la régie des eaux," *Le Devoir*, 11 February 1964.
- 22 James Iain Gow, Histoire de l'administration publique québécoise, 1867– 1970 (Montreal: Presses de l'Université de Montréal, 1986), 178.
- 23 James lain Gow, Histoire de l'administration publique québécoise, 1867–1970 (Montreal: Presses de l'Université de Montréal, 1986), 176; Diane Saint-Pierre, L'évolution municipale du Québec des régions (Ste-Foy: Union des municipalités régionales de comté et des municipalités locales du Québec, 1994); Jacques Léveillée, "Les institutions politiques et administratives des communautés urbaines du Québec: une illustration, la communauté urbaine de Montréal," in Le système politique de Montréal, ed. Guy Bourassa et Jacques Léveillée, 177–195 (Montreal: ACFAS, 1986).
- 24 Michèle Dagenais and Claire Poitras, "Une ressource abondante et inépuisable? Urbanisation et gestion de l'eau dans le Montréal métropolitain aux XIX^e et XX^e siècles," *Histoire urbaine* 18 (April 2007): 97–123.
- 25 Régie des eaux du Québec, Rapport annuel (1968), 11; Régie des eaux du Québec, Rapport annuel (1970), 9.
- 26 Régie des eaux du Québec, Rapport annuel (1969), 15; La lutte contre la pollution des eaux au Québec, Programme de la Régie des eaux du Québec (April 1970); Commission d'études des problèmes juridiques de l'eau, Premier rapport de la Commission d'étude des problèmes juridiques de l'eau: points saillants. Les principes juridiques de l'administration de l'eau (Quebec: Ministère des Richesses naturelles, 1970).
- 27 Pierre Lascoumes, Action publique et environnement (Paris: Presses universitaires de France, 2012).
- 28 Stéphane Castonguay, "Les territoires de la pollution: L'environnement comme catégorie de l'action publique au Québec," in *Les sciences du territoire: Perspectives québécoises*, ed. Guy Massicotte (Quebec: Presses de l'Université du Québec, 2008), 78.

- J. B. S. Huard, "La pêche dans les Cantons de l'Est," Chasse et pêche 3, no.
 (1951): 5–7; "La pêche sur la rivière St-François," Chasse et pêche 4, no.
 (1953): 13; Louis-Roch Séguin, "Le problème de l'empoissonnement et de l'ensemencement de nos lacs," La Tribune de Sherbrooke (Revue annuelle économique) (1953): 80, 82, 88–99.
- 30 J. Doheny and P. E. Trudel, "Rapport du comité sur la pollution des eaux," Association de la Province de Québec pour la protection du poisson et du gibier. Rapport annuel (1951), 22–26.
- 31 Claude Allard, Étude de la pollution des cours d'eaux de la province de Québec (Montreal: Fédération des associations de chasse et pêche du Québec, 1955), 35.
- 32 Ibid., 22.
- 33 Ibid.
- 34 "Les égouts et la pollution de la St-François," La Tribune, 18 June 1956.
- 35 "Cette mauvaise saveur de l'eau," La Parole, 15 décembre 1949.
- 36 "Ministre de la Santé, Conseil municipal de la ville de Drummondville, Correspondances," Canadian Celanese Limited, 15 June 1956, fonds P90, Société historique de Drummond (hereafter SHD); "La plage Celanese et la plage municipale seront interdites," *La Parole*, 11 June 1956.
- 37 R. R. Carrier and J. P. Gourdeau, Étude de la pollution des eaux de la St-François (Quebec City: Division du génie sanitaire, ministère de la Santé du Québec, 1960).
- 38 Ibid., 1.
- 39 "Résolution soumise à Québec au sujet de la pollution du St-François," La Parole, 29 November 1956; "L'Association des Pêcheurs et Chasseurs est graduellement à réaliser un parc splendide," La Parole, 7 June 1962.
- 40 City of Drummondville Minutes, 8 June 1959; Thomas W. Beak, *Report on Survey of St. Francis River, P.Q., Made for the St. Francis River Effluent Improvement Committee* (n.p.: 1961).
- 41 City of Drummondville Minutes, 26 November 1956; "Le problème de la pollution de la St-François soumis à Québec. Décision prise par les membres du comité régional anti-pollution," *La Tribune*, 23 November 1956.
- 42 "La raison du silence autour du rapport Carignan. La St-François trop polluée," *La Tribune*, 29 March 1963; "La question de l'assainissement de la rivière St-François revient sur le tapis" *La Tribune*, 21 November 1966; "Assainissement de la St-François: la Chambre de Bromptonville emboîte le pas," *La Tribune*, 5 December 1966; "Le problème de la pollution de la rivière Saint-François présente plusieurs aspects," *La Tribune*, 27 December 1966.
- 43 Adélard Rivard, "L'épuration du St-François," La Parole, 6 September 1962.
- J. H. Dubé, Rapport sur la qualité des eaux de la rivière St-François (n.p.: Régie des eaux du Québec, September 1970), 99.
- 45 "Directives de la Régie des eaux pour le bassin de la rivière St-François. Cinq ans pour éliminer la pollution," *La Tribune*, 28 October 1970; "Bassin de la St-François au nombre des priorités dans la lutte à la pollution," *La Tribune*, 19 October 1971.
- 46 Dubé, Rapport sur la qualité des eaux de la rivière St-François, 19.
- 47 "La Rivière St-François sert toujours de dépotoir à neige: aucune plainte encore," La Tribune, 3 March 1967; "Pollution des eaux. Drummondville désire que Sherbrooke et Windsor respectent plus la St-François," La Tribune, 25 February 1970; "Le comité du bassin de la St-François désire obtenir des pouvoirs exécutifs," La Tribune, 7 July 1970; J. H. Dubé, Rapport sur la qualité des eaux de la rivière St-François (s.l.: Régie des eaux du Québec, September 1970), 12.
- 48 "\$34,000 pour étudier le problème de l'épuration des eaux usées à Dr'ville," La Parole, 9 May 1973; "La Chambre fait appel au ministère des Richesses Naturelles. L'aménagement de la rivière St-François est demandé," Le Nouvelliste, 4 October 1965.

- 49 Advisory Committee on Pollution, Minutes of Meetings, 9 February 1972, Conseil Régional de Développement des Cantons de l'Est Fonds, SHD; Consultation sur le "secteur eau" du livre blanc, Minutes of Meetings, 23 May 1973, Conseil Régional de Développement des Cantons de l'Est Fonds, SHD; Ministère de l'Industrie et du Commerce, *Agglomération de Drummondville* (Quebec: Ministère de l'Industrie et du Commerce, Service des Études régionales, 1973); Jean Marie Lavoie, *Les aspects juridiques de la pollution des eaux dans la région de l'Estrie; rapport d'une étude réalisée dans le cadre du projet E.S.T.R.A.E.* (Sherbrooke: Équipe spéciale de travail sur la région administrative de l'Estrie, 1973); "Potentiel touristique menacé par la pollution," *La Tribune*, 19 May 1973.
- 50 "La cité de Sherbrooke a d'autres priorités que l'assainissement," La Tribune, 30 May 1973.
- 51 Committee for the Remediation of the Saint-François River Minutes, 29 May 1973, Chambre de Commerce du Comté de Drummond Fonds, SHD.
- 52 Comité CHARM, Aménagement de la rivière Magog (Sherbrooke: Ville de Sherbrooke, 1980); Jean-Pierre Kesteman, Tout au long de la rivière Magog. Se promener du lac Memphrémagog à la Cité des rivières (Sherbroooke: GGC, 2004), 28.
- 53 Association québécoise des techniques de l'eau, "Historique de l'alimentation en eau de la ville de Sherbrooke," Une histoire de l'eau au Québec d'hier à aujourd'hui (Montréal: Association québécoise des techniques de l'eau, 1987), xvi.
- 54 Association québécoise des techniques de l'eau, "Le réseau d'égout de Sherbrooke: historique," Une histoire de l'eau au Québec d'hier à aujourd'hui (Montreal: Association québécoise des techniques de l'eau, 1987), xxx.
- 55 The French acronym changed from CHARM to CHARMES. Isabelle Fortier, "Tendances et évolution du mouvement pour la protection et la défense de l'environnement en Estrie, 1975–1995: analyse comparative de dix organisations" (MA thesis, Université de Sherbrooke, 1998), 39.
- 56 Yves Descôteaux, "Le gestionnaire des ressources en eau et son cadre de gestion," Eau du Québec 8 (November 1970): 21–23.
- 57 Théo. J. Lafrenière, re: St-Damase—Égout, 2 June 1947; Gustave Prévost, Water Purification Board, re: construction d'usine d'épuration au printemps de 1963, 5 February 1963, DM01, City of St-Hyacinthe, *Municipal Archives*, Annex to the Minutes of the City Council Meetings, Centre d'histoire de St-Hyacinthe (hereafter CHD).
- 58 Jean Blanchard, aqueduct superintendant, re: Égouts de Douville, 7 February 1955, DM01, City of St-Hyacinthe, Municipal Archives, Annex to the Minutes of the City Council Meetings, CHD.
- 59 Théo. J. Lafrenière, re: St-Damase Égout. Lettre approuvant un projet d'égout de cette municipalité dans la rivière Yamaska, 2 June 1947; Théo. J. Lafrenière to the Department of Health, re: Égouts de Douville, 7 March 1955, DM01, City of St-Hyacinthe, Municipal Archives, Annex to the Minutes of the City Council Meetings, CHD.
- 60 "Au congrès sur la pollution, on décrit la rivière et le lac Yamaska comme des égouts," Le Devoir, 1 November 1966; Paul-O. Trépanier, Chronique d'une époque. Vol. 3. Les 300 mois de Pierre-Horace Boivin, maire de la ville de Granby de 1939 à 1964 (Granby: JoLanne, 1999), 87–8.
- 61 Shawinigan Engineering, Étude de l'aménagement des ressources hydriques, de la rivière Yamaska supérieur, Rapport 3584-1-67 (Ministère des Richesses naturelles, 1967), 1:5.7.
- 62 Mario Gendron, "Le lac Boivin, 1815–1980. Texte intégral de l'exposé fait par Mario Gendron, lors de la Consultation publique sur l'avenir du lac Boivin, tenue au cégep de Granby, le 3 mai 2014," Société d'histoire de la Haute-Yamaska, http://www.shhy.info/riviere-yamaska/le-lac-boivin-1815-1980.
- 63 Mario Gendron, Johanne Rochon, and Richard Racine, *Histoire de Granby* (Granby: Société d'histoire de la Haute-Yamaska, 2001), 433–434.
- 64 Bibliothèque du parlement de l'Assemblée nationale du Québec, Ministère de la Santé de la Province de Québec, *Rapport préliminaire. Rivière Yamaska* (8

November 1960), 11.

- 65 See "Au Conseil," *Le Courrier de St-Hyacinthe*, 21 June 1962; and Gendron, Rochon, and Racine, *Histoire de Granby*, 434.
- 66 The municipalities involved in the Water Board project were Douville, Notre-Dame-de-St-Hyacinthe, St-Joseph, La Providence, St-Hyacinthele-Confesseur, Ste-Rosalie, and St-Thomas d'Aquin. Lemieux, Royer, Donaldson, Fields & Associates, *Étude d'assainissement des eaux usées de la région de St-Hyacinthe* (Sherbrooke: Régie des Eaux du Québec, 1972). See also Paroisse de St-Hyacinthe-le-Confesseur Résolution du 1/4/74 refusant d'appuyer demande de la cité auprès du Ministre des affaires municipales RE fixation du site du futur poste d'épuration des eaux, 16 April 1974, DM01, City of St-Hyacinthe, Municipal Archives, Annex to the Minutes of the City Council Meetings, CHD; City of St-Hyacinthe, Minutes, letter from the Environmental Protection Services, re: Poste épuration des eaux, 3 February 1975; Bessette, Crevier, Parent, Tanguay et Ass., Water Purification, Department of Municipal Affairs, 16 April 1973, CHD; "Au Conseil," *Le Courrier de St-Hyacinthe*, 21 June 1962.
- 67 Jean-François Bibeault, "Limites à la gestion intégrée de l'eau au Québec: tension entre l'intégration et la fragmentation du territoire" (PhD diss., Université de Montréal, 1999), 157; "Regroupement pour le 1er août 1973? Un vrai déblocage?," *Le Courrier de St-Hyacinthe*, 14 February 1973; "La fusion est une nécessité," *Le Courrier de St-Hyacinthe*, 14 February 1973.
- 68 Ministère des Richesses Naturelles du Québec, Direction générale des eaux, Étude de l'aménagement des ressources hydriques de la rivière Yamaska. Rapport 3584-1-67, June 1967: 5-11 to 5-13 and 6-11.
- 69 In 1973, the Environmental Protection Services gathered together the staff of the Water Board, the Water Equipment Branch of the Department of Municipal Affairs, and the Sanitary Engineering Service of the Department of Health.
- 70 Gérald H. Jones, La révision du plan Yamaska (Office de planification et de développement du Québec, 1978), 131.
- 71 Résolution 76-227—Intercepteur sanitaire régional—Appel de l'ordonnance émise par le Directeur des Services de Protection de l'Environnement, 31 May 1976, City of St-Hyacinthe, Minutes, CHD.
- 72 "Épuration de la Yamaska: Un fardeau trop lourd pour les municipalités!," *Le Courrier de St-Hyacinthe*, 28 July 1976.
- 73 Compte rendu de réunion du 12/7/76 re épuration des eaux de rivière Yamaska, 2 August 1976, DM01, City of St-Hyacinthe, Municipal Archives, Annex to the Minutes of the City Council Meetings, CHD.
- 74 Shawinigan Engineering Co. Ltd., Étude de l'aménagement des ressources hydriques, de la rivière Yamaska supérieur.
- 75 Office de planification et de développement du Québec, *Projet d'aménagement des eaux du bassin versant de la Yamaska, Rapport de la Mission technique* (Quebec: O.P.D.Q., 1972).
- 76 Bibeault, Limites à la gestion intégrée de l'eau au Québec, 111-116.
- 77 For example, see "Le dépotoir de St-Valérien ou les porcheries de M. le maire?," *Le Courrier de St-Hyacinthe*, 28 June 1972; and "Dans le rang de l'Espérance, à St-Pie: Il est encore question des porcheries," *Le Courrier de St-Hyacinthe*, 20 June 1973.
- 78 Louise Lamothe, "À St-Damase. Le pollueur est condamné," Le Courrier de St-Hyacinthe, 21 December 1977.
- 79 Bibeault, Limites à la gestion intégrée de l'eau au Québec, 275-95.
- 80 Office de planification et de développement du Québec, *Projet d'aménagement des eaux du bassin versant de la Yamaska*, 57–61.
- 81 For example, see "L'eau de St-Hyacinthe. Le danger est passé," 19 February 1977, CH145/200/220-004, *Dossiers reliés à la mairie—Crise pollution de la Yamaska*, press clippings, CHD; and Marielle Raîche-Lefebvre, "Feu 'vert' sur l'eau 'rouge': Mais on n'a rien trouvé!," *Le Courrier de St-Hyacinthe*, 23 February 1977.

- 82 "Alors que l'eau potable est contaminée. La Régie brille par son absence!," Le Courrier de St-Hyacinthe, 19 Janyary 1972.
- 83 Environmental Protection Services, "Résumé du rapport synthèse sur la contamination de l'eau à St-Hyacinthe," 30 March 1977, CH145/200/220-004, Dossiers reliés à la mairie—Crise pollution de la Yamaska, CHD.
- 84 "Le grand débit d'eau du St-Maurice l'empêche d'être fortement pollué," Le Nouvelliste, 9 November 1967.
- 85 Gérard Filteau, L'épopée de Shawinigan (Shawinigan Falls: Guertin & Gignac, 1944), 214–215.
- 86 City of Shawinigan, Minutes of Council 1952, 6 October 1952; Minutes of Council 1954, 15 March 1954; Minutes of Council 1956, 3 December 1956;
 "On s'objecte au déversement des déchets d'usine de la Consol, contre la pollution de la rivière Shawinigan," *Le Nouvelliste*, 1 June 1962.
- 87 City of Shawinigan, Minutes of Council 1957, 18 March 1957.
- 88 "Il vaut mieux ne plus se baigner à Shawinigan-Sud," Le Nouvelliste, 28 July 1950; "Les eaux de la plage Notre-Dame sont un danger pour le bain," Le Nouvelliste, 10 August 1950.
- *L'eau est polluée. Et après?," *Le Nouvelliste*, 25 August 1959; Marcel Pratte,
 *Shawinigan et la pollution de ses eaux," *Le Nouvelliste*, 27 April 1960; Pratte,
 *Il nous faut assainir les eaux du St-Maurice," *Le Nouvelliste*, 15 April 1961.
- 90 Fabien Larochelle, Shawinigan depuis 75 ans (1900–1975) (Shawinigan: Hôtel de ville, 1976), 703.
- 91 City of Shawinigan, Minutes of Council 1961, 20 March 1961; Violaine Héon, Mario Lachance, and Renald Bordeleau, Shawinigan dans l'objectif: images d'hier, coup d'oeil d'aujourd'hui, 1870–2010 (Montreal: Histoire Québec, 2010), 172.
- 92 Memorandum re: Le Club nautique de Grand'Mère Inc. Navigation above Grand'Mère, n.d., file 1322, vol. 13519, Shawinigan Water and Power Company Fonds, Hydro-Québec Archives; "Une voie navigable sur le St-Maurice ne nuirait pas à l'économie de la région," *Le Nouvelliste*, 16 May 1964.
- 93 François Guérard, "La santé publique dans deux villes du Québec de 1887 à 1939 à Trois-Rivières et Shawinigan" (PhD diss., Université du Québec à Montréal, 1993).
- 94 "L'usine de filtration appelée à fournir un meilleur rendement durant la période des chaleurs," *Le Nouvelliste*, 13 July 1948; "Toute notre eau parvient maintenant des puits artésiens. L'ingénieur Dufresne a révélé ce secret au banquet d'hier soir—L'aqueduc a été fermé vendredi," *Le Nouvelliste*, 29 October 1948.
- 95 Archives of the City of Trois-Rivières, Minutes, 9 October 1956; "D'après le Dr Benoît Boisvert. L'eau du St-Laurent et du St-Maurice n'est pas potable et il est même dangereux de s'y baigner," *Le Nouvelliste*, 31 July 1959; "La pollution des eaux nous conduit aux pires désastres," *Le Nouvelliste*, 5 August 1959.

- 96 "Le Dr Conrad Godin au club Rotary, il est temps d'exiger des mesures énergiques pour enrayer la pollution de nos cours d'eau," *Le Nouvelliste*, 27 October 1961.
- 97 "Fin de saison à la plage familiale de l'île, plus de 100 000 visiteurs à St-Quentin," *Le Nouvelliste*, 7 September 1962.
- 98 Pierre Courteau, "Selon un biologiste du Centre des Études Universitaires, les cours d'eau de La Mauricie sont dangereusement pollués," *Le Nouvelliste*, 19 November 1966; Pierre Courteau, "Un échantillonnage des eaux indique un degré de contamination dangereux, baignade interdite à l'île St-Quentin?," *Le Nouvelliste*, 1 April 1967.
- 99 "50 000 baigneurs en ont fait inconsciemment l'expérience durant l'été dernier. Les eaux de l'île St-Quentin contaminées," *Le Nouvelliste*, 2 November 1967; Georges Lamon, "Pour empêcher la contamination des eaux de l'île St-Quentin. La cité aménagera des chambres de chloration. Le Maire Matteau en donne l'assurance," *Le Nouvelliste*, 7 November 1967.
- 100 Guy Vaillancourt, "Plage de l'île St-Quentin, dangereusement polluée," Le Nouvelliste, 3 December 1968; Jacques Ebacher, "L'ingénieur Maurice Vézina présente une étude détaillée aux membres du conseil. Diminution de la pollution des eaux à l'île St-Quentin," Le Nouvelliste, 30 January 1969; Bernard Champoux, "Les eaux de la plage de l'île St-Quentin grandement polluées," Le Nouvelliste, 21 November 1969; "Le taux de pollution à l'Île St-Quentin demeure toujours aussi élevé," Le Nouvelliste, 3 September 1970.
- 101 "La ville construira deux réseaux d'égouts pluviaux," Le Nouvelliste, 27 July 1970; "La pollution du St-Maurice vient d'en haut (le gérant Lord)," Le Nouvelliste, 27 July 1970.
- 102 "Les gens sont déçus de ne pouvoir se baigner à l'île St-Quentin," Le Nouvelliste, 15 July 1971; "La pollution à l'île St-Quentin: le conseil demande à Goldbloom d'enquêter," Le Nouvelliste, 28 July 1971; Fernand Gagnon, "La mise en pleine valeur de l'Ile St-Quentin," Le Nouvelliste, 31 July 1971.
- 103 André Gaudreault, "Le statu quo cette année," Le Nouvelliste, 26 May 1973.
- 104 Gernand Gagnon, "La ville empruntera \$196,000 pour corriger la prise d'eau," *Le Nouvelliste*, 13 September 1973.
- 105 Gilles Bernier, Étude de la qualité des eaux de la rivière St-Maurice: rapport d'étape, relevé 1974 (Québec: Services de protection de l'environnement, 1975).
- 106 Ibid., 27.
- 107 Ibid., 32.
- 108 La Presse, 8 September, p. D-6.
- 109 Dagenais, Montréal et l'eau, 190–2 ; Association québécoise des techniques de l'eau, "Historique de l'assainissement des eaux Québec," Une histoire de l'eau au Québec d'hier à aujourd'hui (Montréal: Association québécoise des techniques de l'eau, 1987), XXIII.